
 

 

 

 

 

 

March 22, 2023 
 
 
  
The Honorable Nancy Skinner 
Chair, Joint Legislative Budget Committee 
1020 N Street, Room 553 
Sacramento, California 95814  
 
Dear Senator Skinner: 
 
Pursuant to Section 66015.10 of the Education Code, enclosed is the University of 
California’s annual report to the Legislature on the 2022 Entry Level Writing 
Requirement (ELWR). 
 
If you have any questions regarding this report, Associate Vice President David Alcocer 
would be pleased to speak with you.  David can be reached by telephone at (510) 987-
9113, or by e-mail at David.Alcocer@ucop.edu. 
 
Sincerely,   
 
 
 
 
Michael V. Drake, MD 
President  
 
Enclosure 
 
cc: Senate Budget and Fiscal Review 
 The Honorable John Laird, Chair  
 Senate Budget and Fiscal Review Subcommittee #1 

      (Attn:  Mr. Christopher Francis) 
      (Attn:  Ms. Jean-Marie McKinney)  
The Honorable Kevin McCarty, Chair 
Assembly Budget Subcommittee #2 
       (Attn: Mr. Mark Martin)    
       (Attn: Ms. Sarah Haynes)  
Mr. Hans Hemann, Joint Legislative Budget Committee 
Ms. Erika Contreras, Secretary of the Senate 
Ms. Amy Leach, Office of the Chief Clerk of the Assembly 
Ms. Sue Parker, Office of the Chief Clerk of the Assembly 
Ms. Tammy Weis, Office of the Chief Clerk of the Assembly 
Mr. Chris Ferguson, Department of Finance 

 Mr. Jack Zwald, Department of Finance 

mailto:David.Alcocer@ucop.edu


 
 

 
 Page 2   Ms. Gabriela Chavez, Department of Finance 

  Mr. Gabriel Petek, Legislative Analyst Office 
  Ms. Jennifer Pacella, Legislative Analyst Office  
  Provost and Executive Vice President Katherine S. Newman 

 Vice President and Vice Provost Yvette Gullatt 
Associate Vice Provost Elizabeth Halimah 
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Nathan Brostrom 
Senior Vice President Brent Colburn  
Vice President Pamela Brown 
Associate Vice President David Alcocer 
Associate Vice President and Director Kathleen Fullerton 
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UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA 

 
Entry Level Writing Requirement (ELWR) 

Fall 2022 
 
 

The following report is forwarded in compliance with Section 66015.10 of the Education Code, which states: 
 

(a) The University of California is requested to annually notify the governing board of each 
high school of both of the following: 
1. The number of graduates who enrolled in the university in the previous year and the 

number of graduates who were required to take the entry level writing requirement. 
2. The comparable numbers of all California high school graduates who enrolled in the 

university. 
(b) The University of California is requested to provide an annual summary of the information 

specified in subdivision (a) to the Department of Finance and the Joint Legislative Budget 
Committee. 

 
This document is the annual report responding to this legislative request.  

 
Background 
The University of California (UC) Entry Level Writing Requirement (ELWR) is a reading and writing 
proficiency requirement that is intended to assure that entering freshman students have the writing skills 
necessary to succeed in lower-division university-level courses. UC students must be able to understand and to 
respond adequately to written material typical of reading assignments in freshman courses, and this ability must 
be demonstrated in student writing that communicates effectively to University faculty. 
 
The Academic Senate’s University Committee on Preparatory Education oversees the ELWR. This requirement 
may be satisfied by successfully completing a course or program of study in English composition during the 
first year of enrollment at UC. In addition, prior to enrollment at the University of California, a student may 
satisfy the ELWR by attaining a score approved by the committee on one of the following examinations:  

1. the University of California Analytical Writing Placement Exam (AWPE)  
2. the SAT, Evidence-Based Reading and Writing 
3. the ACT, English Language Arts 
4. the ACT, English + Writing 
5. the Advanced Placement English Language and Composition Examination 
6. the Advanced Placement English Literature and Composition Examination 
7. the International Baccalaureate Higher or Standard Level English A: Literature Examination 
8. the International Baccalaureate Higher or Standard Level English A: Language and Literature 

Examination 
 
An additional option for completing the writing requirement prior to enrolling at the University is the successful 
completion of a transferable college-level course in English composition of three semester or four quarter units. 
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The University administers the AWPE to incoming California freshmen who have not satisfied the ELWR at the 
time of admission. The AWPE defines a basic level of proficiency in reading and writing for incoming students 
and sets a baseline of expectations that extends across all UC campuses.  
 
The 2022 administration of the AWPE was offered in an online format. Five campuses (Davis, Irvine, Merced, 
Santa Barbara, and Santa Cruz) offered alternative testing and placement options for fall 2022 entrants. Students 
were allowed to fulfill the ELWR prior to enrollment with these local alternatives or with the AWPE.  
 
This report summarizes the outcomes of the ELWR for freshmen who entered the University for the fall 2022 
term and provides fall 2021 data as a point of comparison. (See Table 1 and Table 2.)  
 
Information to Schools 
Each year, the University notifies California high school principals and county and district superintendents that 
comprehensive ELWR performance results are available on the UC Information Center website 
(https://www.universityofcalifornia.edu/infocenter/elwr). These results may be useful to guide high school 
curriculum development that could improve the academic preparation of students. The 2022 ELWR 
performance results will be posted by April 2023. 
 
Entry Level Writing Requirement Data on Entering Freshmen 
The attached tables display ELWR data for fall 2021 and 2022 entering freshmen from California public and 
private high schools. 
 
The University of California admitted 5,096 fewer California freshmen for fall 2022 (175,289 compared with 
180,385 in 2021) and 151 fewer California freshmen enrolled (40,028) compared with fall 2021 (40,179). Of 
the 40,028 fall 2022 freshmen who entered the University, 27,642 met the ELWR prior to their enrollment (69.1 
percent)—an increase from fall 2021 (68.0 percent). The number who fulfilled the ELWR includes students 
who successfully passed the AWPE (3,349, or 8.4 percent of enrolled students) as well as students who met the 
requirement through other means—60.7 percent of entrants (24,293).  
 
More enrolled students, proportionally and in number, met the ELWR by passing the AWPE: 8.4 percent (3,349 
students) in fall 2022, compared with 7.4 percent (2,964 students) in fall 2021. The proportion of students who 
met the ELWR through other means prior to enrolling was nearly flat at 60.7 percent in 2022 (from 60.6 percent 
in 2021), a decrease of 71 students (24,293 in 2021 from 24,364 in 2021). The number and proportion of 
students required to meet the ELWR during their first year of enrollment at the University in 2022 was lower: 
12,386 (30.9 percent) in 2022, compared with 12,851 (32.0 percent) in 2021.  
 
The percentage of students who fulfilled the ELWR prior to enrolling differs by UC eligibility status. For fall 
2022, the completion rate for regularly admitted enrollees was 69.3 percent (27,612 students), while the 
completion rate for students admitted by exception was 15.9 percent (30 students). The ELWR completion rate 
of 69.3 percent for regularly admitted enrollees was higher than the 2021 rate of 68.3 percent. The rate 
decreased for students admitted by exception compared with the prior year’s rate of 25.0 percent (77 students). 
 
The percentage of all fall 2022 students who fulfilled the ELWR prior to enrolling varies by campus. In 2022, 
this ranged from a high of 91.4 percent at Los Angeles to 23.4 percent at Merced.  
 
The following tables display information regarding the fulfillment of the ELWR for new entering freshmen 
from California high schools for fall 2022 and fall 2021. 
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Table 1 
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Table 2 

 
 
 
 

 
Contact Information: 
Office of the President 
University of California 
1111 Franklin Street 
Oakland, CA 94607 
https://www.ucop.edu/ 
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